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SARAH ROSE GRUSZECKI
MANAGING EDITOR  

On Oct 20, students gathered in Ernst for a spe-
cial SGA meeting to discuss the incidents of last 
Saturday night and the criticisms surrounding 
the responses of New London police and Campus 
Safety. The extensive dialogue between students, 
administrators and local law enforcement offi-
cials clearly demonstrated the strong concerns 
surrounding the capacity of law enforcement 
to keep students safe. Many students expressed 
frustration surrounding their lack of understand-
ing of the events that transpired and how such 
events would influence local and campus policies. 
As Brett A. Sokolow, an investigator currently 
leading an external investigation of the incident 
explained, there is a wealth of information that 
cannot be shared because the events are under 
active investigation. Sokolow, the President and 
CEO of The NCHERM Group, will provide a 
comprehensive report about the incident through 
interviews with over a dozen students, staff, 
administrators and officers who observed or were 
involved in the events of Saturday night. Howev-
er, although local police and campus officials are 
unable to supply certain pieces of information at 
the moment, we must assess the current policies 
of local police and Campus Safety to analyze how 
such policies may be improved to better support 
students at Connecticut College and within the 
local community. 

When discussing the policies in place to inter-
vene and support students in crisis situations, 
Dean of Students Victor Arcelus explained that 
officers on campus safety receive training every 
year with title IX coordinator Melissa Pierce, as 
well as with Darcie Folsom and Dean Cardwell, 
to discuss responses to incidents, Title IX and 
the conduct process. Many members in the area 
of Student Life including Cardwell and Arcelus 
additionally serve on a team of staff on call 
throughout the year in order to provide support 
for students after hours. 

Dean Arcelus also emphasized the frequency 
with which policy and procedure is reviewed as 
the needs of the campus community evolve. This 
past year, all Campus Safety officers went through 
comprehensive training with Dean of Institution-
al Equity and Inclusion John McKnight. Several 
of these officers also attended a training held in 
the beginning of the year with student staff from 
the Office of Residential Education and Living 
and other student leaders, where they had the op-
portunity to meet members of the diversity team 
and hear brief presentations from individuals, 
including LGBTQIA Center director Erin Duran 
and title IX coordinator Melissa Pierce. 

Although such trainings certainly represent a 
good first step toward strengthening communi-
cation between Campus Safety officers, Arcelus 
emphasized his and Dean McKnight’s continual 
engagement in rigorous discussion to improve 

dialogue between Campus Safety officers and 
students. These changes are partially a result of 
the change in Campus Safety’s position under the 
Office of Student life: prior to last Spring, Cam-
pus Safety reported to the Office of the President, 
whereas it now reports primarily to Deans Card-
well and Arcelus in the Office of Student Life. 
Ideally, such a change will allow administrators in 
The Office of Student Life to engage with mem-
bers of Campus Safety in a manner that better 
fosters communication between students and 
officers and supports students’ personal education 
and growth at the College. However, it became 
increasingly evident through recent SGA meet-
ings and student discussions that critical steps 
remain to restore the broken connection between 
students and officers.

Discussing underlying tensions between Cam-
pus Safety and students, Arcelus specifically high-
lighted the importance of fostering connections 
between officers and students that go beyond 
interacting during high risk incidents. Arcelus 
explained that he met one-on-one with every 
Campus Safety officer to discuss their careers 
prior to Conn, as well as their experience within 
Campus Safety. These conversations allow Arcelus 
to gain insight on the strengths and challenges of  
current Campus Safety policies and procedures 
and to better understand how officers’ experienc-
es and perspectives inform their work on campus. 
“I would love for students to get to know who 

After much discussion, the new Pathways 
curriculum of the College has finally been 
implemented, beginning this academic year 
for the current first year Class of 2020. The 
several components of this new curriculum 
have earned it a mention in Inside Higher 
Ed, a major publication on the state of high-
er education. As a result of Pathways, there 
have been major changes to the General 
Education requirements. The seven areas of 
General Education have been replaced by 
five Modes of Inquiry. A new set of inter-
disciplinary courses called ConnCourses 
have been introduced, with every student 
needing to take at least one such course 
over their time at Conn. However, the 
change with the most significant short-term 
impact has been the language component of 
the new curriculum. Approximately 70% of 
first year students have enrolled in language 
courses, setting a new record.

Studying foreign languages has always 
been an important component of a Con-
necticut College education. Conventionally, 
most students take a foreign language at 
some point during their studies. Students 

could choose to take one semester of a 
language in which they had a previous 
background, at the intermediate level, or 
alternatively, choose to study a new for-
eign language in which they had no back-
ground for two semesters. Further, students 
fluent or native in a language other than 
English could have the language require-
ment waived entirely if they so wished. As 
a result, some students, many of whom 
international, could entirely avoid taking a 
language during their time at the College. 
However, beginning with first year students 
who enrolled in the current academic year, 
all students, regardless of their previous 
language backgrounds will be required to 
take two semesters of a new language at any 
level.

The new language curriculum has been 
welcomed by language faculty across the 
board. Heretofore, according to Amy 
Dooling, Professor of Chinese who recent-
ly assumed the role of Director of Global 
Initiatives, “Connecticut College has had 
excellent language resources that have been 
underutilized.” In her view, the new lan-
guage requirement, which she considers 
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NEWS IN DEPTH PERSPECTIVES ARTS

Hallie Carmen discusses Conn’s 
decision to move away from the 
CommonApp and the future of 
college applications. 

Wesley Chrabasz contexualizes 
Donald Trump’s candidacy in 
the US presidential election in 
this critical longform 
analysis.

Aparna Gopalan discusses the 
visits of public intellectuals to 
campus in context of full 
participation. 

Rachel Levin uses light and 
shadow to show the Fall 
Weekend acapella concert in 
Harkness Chapel in her photo 
essay.

SHATRUNJAY MALL
STAFF

Last month, Curious George—the lovable, adventurous 
monkey—celebrated his 75th anniversary. Four-year-olds 
at Connecticut College’s Children’s Program were able to 
celebrate George’s anniversary and the message he carries 
last Friday. After spending the first hour of their day col-
oring, giving stuffed animals check-ups, and talking about 
their classroom jobs, the students gathered in a circle on the 

CONTINUED ON PAGE 4

Police Incident Sparks Student Concern
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Teaching World Languages after reVision CCCP Celebrates Curious George
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Aparna Gopalan ’17
Editor-in-Chief

THE COLLEGE VOICE

The College Voice is an organization with a long and rich heritage. We not 
only have history and culture, but also a mythology about the Voice that 
circulates on campus. Myths, of course, are more than just lies or false-
hooods; among other disciplines, anthropology has done much to show 
the socially productive nature of myths. In light of this, I would like to ad-
dress some of the most pervasive myths that form the Voice mythology on 
campus, because I am concerned about the isolating and silencing effects 
of these myths.

1. I need to apply to write an article in the Voice. 
One of the longest standing mythological stories about our newspaper, 

this is also one of the most flattering ones. We will not publish your rant 
about half-cooked noodles at Harris, but for god’s sakes, we much prefer 
rejecting the article submission to rejecting an application in which you 
propose that article idea. In other words, no need for applications.

2. The Voice will give me assignments, telling me what to write 
about/draw/photograph and what to say about it. 

We are a crowdsourced newspaper. So, kind of like the internet, but with 
editorial standards. The pitches we put out are suggestions, ideas to which 
we really need you to add yours. We love helping generate ideas but aren’t 
currently in the business of dispensing them.

3. I have to attend meetings to write for the Voice.
Meetings are a time for Monday night snacks and conversations that tend 

to be fun and sometimes even quite meaningful. But we send out emails to 
everyone on our contact list about all the ideas pitched and you can write 
even if you don’t attend. 

4. I can’t write about issues outside of the College in the Voice 
/ I have to write about student concerns only.

We are a “community” newspaper, at least in theory, and you can help 
make us that by thinking and writing about things in the world. We only 
ask that articles offer something different from what any major newspaper 
might; we don’t, for example, need another analysis of presidential debates 
but contextualizing the political climate by leveraging our education to do 
so is welcome (see In Depth in this issue for one such coverage).

5. The Voice won’t run my fiction/poetry/drawings/illustrations.
We can’t figure out how this myth got around. We have an Arts section 

to put art in it. Please send us art, broadly defined. Eg. drawings by 4 year 
olds on front page.

6. The Voice is mainly interested in advertising Conn and since 
I already go here, I don’t care about it / I get all my “news” on 
Facebook anyway, who needs a newspaper?

We are trying to move away from the “yay wow the past two weeks had 
so much cool stuff happen” model to a more interesting and honest way 
of doing student journalism. The events of campus the past Sunday have 
shown that social media is disseminating news faster than we can say 
“print.” We want to slow down news and fill in the gaps. 

7. I am faculty/staff. I have nothing to offer the Voice. 
Probably the most damaging myth out there, this one not only deprives 

college employees of a medium of conversing with each other and the 
broader community, it also renders employees and their concerns almost 
completely invisible to students, New London readers, parents, trustees, 
you name it. We do try to cover faculty and staff news, of course, but need-
less to say we can never know the story the way someone on the other side 
of the fence can. Please contribute, even if it is a Letter to the Editor. 

8. The Voice has trained journalists on its staff who know what 
they are doing. They are very cool and intimidating / The Voice 
has absolute amateurs on its staff who are all super lame nerds.

The first version of this myth is most circulated amongst first-year as-
piring writers and journalists, while the second circulates amongst cyn-
ical seniors and some staff and faculty. Believe it or not, we are neither 
trained journalists nor total rookies. Writing for theVoice is our training, 
and training open to the public at that. You can come watch us being cool 
and lame in turns on Monday, Oct. 24 at 7 pm in Cro 224, or email me at 
eic@thecollegevoice.org to ask about it. 

- Aparna

Voice Myth-Busting
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Eboo Patel next in President’s Distinguished Lecture Series
As founder and president of Interfaith Youth Core, Patel is a national 

leader in promoting partnership between different religious faiths. His 
Chicago-based non-profit works to “make religion a bridge and not a 
barrier,”  and especially focuses on college campuses as places to instigate 
change. Patel was named one of America’s Best Leaders by US News & 
World Report in 2009, and he worked on President Obama’s Advisory 
Council on Faith-Based Neighborhood Partnerships. He will speak on 
campus on April 25.

Increased Reports of Vandalism
The last few weeks have seen multiple instances of vandalism across 

campus. This included a broken window in Katherine Blunt, broken exit 
signs and damaged bulletin boards in several dorms.

SGA Open Forum
On Thursday, Oct. 20, SGA suspended its usual agenda to hold  an open 
forum addressing an event that took place over the weekend prior. The fo-
rum brought together students, administration from Connecticut College, 
and administration representatives from New London. In attendance 
from Conn were Dean Arcelus, Dean Mcknight, and Darcie Folsom. Brett 
Sokolow, an independent investigator for Conn was also in attendance. 
Sokolow has been conducting interviews and will publish his findings 
next week. Colonel Steve Fields, Chief Administrative Officer of New 
London represented the city in the forum. 

Final Presidential Debate
The final presidential debate was held on Wednesday, Oct. 19. The 

debate was moderated by Fox News’ Chris Wallace and covered topics 
ranging from the Supreme Court, immigration and the economy. After 
again refusing to shake hands, the candidates displayed similar perfor-
mances to those we have seen in the past two debates. Election Day is 
Tuesday, November 8. 

Community Bulletin Sports Corner

 
Credit unknown 

Silent Spring Still Endures

It has been called the book that started the modern environmental move-
ment, and also the voice of the birds and the bees. The book is Silent Spring, 
and its legacy still endures over fifty-four years after it was published in 1962. 
Rachel Carson, the author of the novel is no longer with us, but her words con-
tinue to inspire environmentalists and readers alike with a promise of singing 
birds and clean air free of pesticides. Linda Lear, Class of 1962, is a well-re-
spected author like Carson, and in her own right, has become an expert on all 
historical knowledge pertaining to Silent Spring and its famous author. On Oct. 
19, the college community came together for a talk given by Ms. Lear to discuss 
the acclaimed novel and why its legacy still endures.

As part of the new Connections curriculum, all first-years were required to 
read Silent Spring over the summer. The assignment of the book was only the 
beginning of the discussion on this classic book. The talk titled, “Writing as 
if Life Matters: Rachel Carson’s Silent Spring” reflected on the importance of 
Carson’s book on our society. Carson, like Lear, gave a voice to a time in his-
tory that is often overlooked due to anti-Vietnam war sediment and the Civil 
Rights Movement. Yet the 1960s and the Cold War Era were a time of change 
that awakened America’s consciousness. Rachel Carson woke up the Ameri-
can public and gave it the chance to launch an environmental movement that 
still inspires generations looking for a planet free of pesticides and where all 
animals could roam free. Carson, like Lear, considered herself a “witness” for 
nature. She struggled to earn the respect of the people, but found allies like 
President John F. Kennedy and Senator Abraham Ribicoff of Connecticut who 
would soon see the need for environmental legislation and shape public opin-
ion. It was Senator Ribicoff who called Carson a modern day Harriet Beecher 

Stowe. Carson’s book, like Stowe’s Uncle Tom’s Cabin changed the world; to this 
day, Silent Spring still has readers and followers alike. It has tested time and our 
consciousness.

For students, guests and faculty alike, the event was, “a wonderful opportuni-
ty to hear from an authority [Lear]” said President Bergeron. The College Voice 
reached out to Jefferson Singer, Dean of the College and has yet to receive com-
ment. President Bergeron’s words speak of the college’s dedication to “educat-
ing the Liberal Arts” by bringing alumni back to our campus to speak of their 
passions and research in their respective fields. Taking time to answer questions 
from a nervous reporter, Linda Lear began by telling me that her time at Conn 
“changed her life.” When speaking of a liberal arts education, Conn allowed Ms. 
Lear to explore and find her passion in history. This passion certainly shows 
in the depth of knowledge Lear has of Rachel Carson and her legacy on the 
modern environmental movement. With the college archives bearing her name 
in our library, Lear has clearly left her mark at the college and in the literary 
world. Benjamin Panciera, Director of Special Collections at the Lear Center 
said of Lear, ““Her contributions have allowed archives and special collections 
to become an integral part of the institution.”

On DDT, the pesticide that Carson longed to see banned, Carson wrote in 
Silent Spring, “Only within the moment of time represented by the present cen-
tury has one species - man - acquired significant power to alter the nature of 
the world.” Environmentalism, whether you believe in it or not, will be an issue 
that will stand the test of time, and author Linda Lear has made that clear to our 
community.•

JULIA KABACK ’18
CONTRIBUTING STAFF
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Curricular reVision and the Teaching and Learning of 
World Languages

CONTINUED FROM FRONT

only a small change from the past, allows students 
to more fully use the incredible language re-
sources that Conn offers them. Further, although 
it is almost certain that many students will not 
continue taking languages at the intermediate 
level and beyond, Dooling believes that all the 
language departments will be reinvigorated by the 
fact that so many first year students have enrolled 
in introductory language courses.

Andrea Lanoux, Associate Professor of Slavic 
Studies, agrees with Professor Dooling’s assess-
ment. While she acknowledges that not all stu-
dents develop the same interest in and connec-
tion with the languages that they choose to study, 
she believes that language study has immense 
personal and intellectual benefits for students, 
even if they choose to discontinue with their lan-
guage study.

Not all students take languages for the same 
reason. Although some study languages merely 
to complete a requirement, others cultivate a 
deep passion for their chosen language of study. 
Students are more likely to study Chinese, Japa-
nese and Russian out of interest, rather than to 
complete a requirement. This happens because 
these languages have a high linguistic distance 
from the English language and thus require a 
considerable degree of effort on the part of the 
learner. By contrast, Western European languag-
es, such as German, are closer to English. Further, 
languages such as Spanish, French and Italian are 
widely taught in high schools across the country. 
As a result, students are extremely likely to take 
one of these languages at the college to complete 
language related requirements. Such language 
departments have thus also suffered high rates of 
student attrition at upper levels of study.

In Professor Lanoux’s opinion, however, such 
distinctions between the various language depart-
ments are “being blurred”. This is because, as she 
sees it, with the new compulsory requirement for 
an entire academic year of study in a new lan-
guage, students are increasingly likely to attempt 
something novel by choosing to study Chinese, 
Japanese or Russian. These languages, howev-
er, have complex systems of writing. Mastering 
character writing can be especially challenging for 
some students, and this requires a great degree 
of individual attention on behalf of the language 
instructor. Tek-wah King, Senior Lecturer in Chi-

nese, considers this a matter of special concern. 
In an email interview, he remarked that, “the 
grading of nearly 2,000 rounds of student works 
per semester, both oral and written, as necessi-
tated by our recent enrollment numbers still lies 
beyond the capacity of what one single faculty 
member can accomplish effectively.” He be-
lieves that students need to further use language 
resources outside the classroom, including the 
Language and Culture Center, tutoring and the 
language tables at Knowlton. The East Asian Lan-
guages and Cultures Department is also “looking 
into the possibility of hiring advanced-level or 
natively educated East Asian students” to assist 
language faculty in teaching characters appropri-
ately to students.

For Hisae Kobayashi, Senior Lecturer in Japa-
nese, another challenge for language departments 
remains the extremely high price of language 
textbooks. The high cost adversely affects stu-
dents who cannot afford textbooks that could cost 
upwards of $150. Foreign language textbooks, 
alongside textbooks in the sciences, are especially 
expensive. She believes that the college needs to 
provide more support to students who are not 
able to afford such expensive textbooks. Lan-
guage departments have attempted to deal with 
the decreasing direct accessibility of textbooks in 
a range of ways, including increasing the use of 
technology. Students of Japanese and Chinese, 
for instance, are provided with iPods and iPads 
respectively to help with different facets of their 
study. Through using technology, all students 
have access to a set of resources to facilitate their 
study.

For some students, their preferred language 
for study is unavailable at the College. South 
Asian languages, spoken by over a billion people 
in the Indian subcontinent and beyond, are not 
offered. Similarly, several popular languages, 
such as Korean, Vietnamese and Portuguese are 
not formally taught at the College. Despite the 
fact that hundreds of millions of people live in 
sub-Saharan Africa, no language from sub-Saha-
ran Africa is taught at the College. Many of the 
faculty members I spoke to consider this a matter 
of concern. Professors Dooling and Lanoux con-
cur that collaborations with other colleges and 
resources over the internet provide the means 
for some students to access the study of these 

languages. In a similar vein, the Korean Culture 
Club provides an opportunity for the informal 
study of the Korean language with the support of 
interested faculty and native speakers.  However, 
in Professor Lanoux’s view, there needs to be a 
shift in the intellectual paradigms of language ed-
ucation. She believes in the necessity of “moving 
beyond teaching the languages of empire.” The 
most recent language to be introduced into the 
curriculum was Arabic, which Lanoux views as a 
promising development.

However, in Professor Dooling’s view, it is im-
perative that there exist an academic and curricu-
lar context within which language education can 
be situated. For instance, language courses need 
to be supplemented by classes in area studies 
(including about history, literature, and culture) 
relevant to that language. The Language Caucus, 
a sub-group within the faculty, has been discuss-
ing these and other aspects and ideas related to 
language education at the College. According to 
Leo Garofalo, Associate Professor of History, this 
includes the possibility of a summer language 
program “shaped by a critical theory approach, 
and with strong local connections,” an idea still at 
the germinal stage, but with support from several 
key players in administration and faculty. Such 
a program is visualized as more affordable than 
similar programs offered at institutions such as 
Middlebury College. With the strategic plan set 
forth, it remains to be seen how language educa-
tion is fully impacted by the College’s continued 
efforts to revise curriculum and make its academ-
ics more relevant and more “global.” 

With ever-ballooning tuition fees, college is 
increasingly viewed as an investment that needs 
to give a monetary return to students. For some, 
language study is important for business in 
emerging markets. For others, studying languages 
is important for a future academic career. Others 
still choose language study for the pure delight of 
it. As a liberal arts college with a solid foundation 
in language study, it should be interesting to ob-
serve how Connecticut College sets forth a future 
vision for studying world languages as it negoti-
ates the views and interests of various stakehold-
ers, faculty, students, staff and the administra-
tion- all of whom are likely to view the value of 
language study differently.•

Our last two years of high school had 
arguably some of the most stressful mo-
ments in our high school careers. “The col-
lege process” is a time many of us will never 
forget. Going on visits with our families to 
several schools, receiving tutoring for the 
ACT and/or SAT and taking the tests multi-
ple times and re-working our college essays 
to a point where we couldn’t any more. And 
It seems like it was just yesterday that our 
internet browser’s “History” tab featured 
our most visited website, The Common Ap-
plication. Oh, the dear Common App. The 
Common App is arguably the most popu-
lar way  one applies to colleges through-
out North America since it seems virtually 
every college and university accepts it. 

However, in the next couple of years, 
the Common App may be facing competi-
tion. Recently, “The Coalition for Access, 
Affordability and Success” application has 

been making headlines as the next go-to 
college application for undergrads. Ac-
cording to its  website, the “Coalition” was 
created to “improve the college application 
process for all students as they search for 
and apply to their perfect college.”

The Coalition encourages high school-
ers to begin thinking about college earli-
er than usual. The application is home to 
tools such as “the Locker,” a “Collaboration 
Space,” and an “Application Portal” which 
“seek to recast the process of applying to 
college as the culmination of students’ 
development over the course of their high 
school careers.” 

Coalition’s “Locker” is a space where 
high schoolers can showcase their achieve-
ments such as graded papers and videos 
of performances.  The “Locker” takes on a 
function similar to SlideRoom, the website 
that performers and artists use to submit 
supplemental work on the Common App. 
“The Locker” is nonetheless unique because 

it gives high schoolers the opportunity to 
upload their best works throughout high 
school; at no point will college’s be able to 
access this information. Through the web-
site’s “Collaboration Space,” students can 
share these uploads with guidance counsel-
ors and others. 

These unique online tools seem to be 
the only distinguishing factor between 
Coalition and Common App as Coalition 
still contains the standard “College Essay” 
section and college specific supplement 
sections.

Connecticut College is listed among the 
schools to accept the Coalition application 
for the 2017-2018 admission year. Other 
NESCAC schools that either are currently 
accepting this application or will be accept-
ing it include: Amherst, Bates, Bowdoin, 
Colby, Colgate, Hamilton, Middlebury.

With the news of this new alternative to 

“Coalition for Access, Affordability and Success”:
The Future of College Applications?

HALLIE CARMEN
STAFF

CONTINUED ON PAGE  5
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the officers are as people and for officers to really get to know the students 
as well,” Arcelus said. “That way when there are incidents, there is a mutual 
level of understanding and respect between students and officers.” 

 Arcelus specifically described his observations of Campus Safety at one 
college he visited: officers served as liaisons to particular residence halls or 
houses and developed relationships with students in these buildings. With-
in this setting, officers would often host programming and address student 
safety concerns in the house. Before the Office of Residential Education 
and Living was able to hire floor governor at Conn, Campus Safety officers 
would often spend more time walking through residence halls and would 
engage in casual conversations with students. Since the role of Campus safe-
ty has evolved on campus, officers should be incentivized and encouraged to 
engage with students in other spaces and capacities. 

At the Oct 20 SGA meeting, many students, including Plant Housefellow 
Amanda Chugg ‘18, expressed frustration over  the divide between local 
and campus officers and Connecticut College students and the apparent 
lack of transparency surrounding local police policy. Chugg highlighted the 
enrollment in two weeks of training preceding the semester for learning 
about policy, intervention and student support that is requisite for students 
working in the Office of Residential Education and Living. “Considering the 
extensive amount of training we receive as student staff,” she said, “how can 
we feel safe inviting officers back on campus to deal with these issues? Stu-
dents are trained with an understanding that policy is a constant.”  Chugg is 
certainly not alone in these sentiments -- many other students at the meet-
ing addressed similar frustration and the need for dialogue regarding the 
policies in place to keep members of the campus community safe in light of 
the recent investigation.

In response to these long withstanding student and administrative con-
cerns, Arcelus explained that the College has been participating in an 
external review of the College’s emergency operations since July, a process 
which includes significant examination of the role and function of Cam-
pus Safety. Through this process, the department has been collecting doc-
uments, materials and reports for the external review team, which meets 
next week. As part of this process, three Directors of Campus Safety at 
other colleges will come to Conn to begin a comprehensive study of campus 
safety. Arcelus explained that the individual who conducted the external 
review in the summer will assist with the external review next week. “We’re 
trying to connect former work with a comprehensive plan for campus safety 
broadly,” Arcelus said, “where we will be asking questions including, ‘What 
is the role of campus safety on campus? What are recommendations from 
external review to enhance campus safety’s engagement with students? And, 
how do we maximize campus safety’s execution of their work?’” The Office 
of Student Life and Campus Safety hope to gain guidance and recommen-
dations regarding supervision, training and everyday operations on campus 
through this process. Arcelus added that Waterford and New London Police 
are both participating in the external review of campus safety, highlighting 
the role of both departments as our campus sits between both areas. 

This collaboration between the local and campus officers is particularly 
important in considering the unique aspects of campus culture that fos-
ter community and hold students accountable. As Arcelus said, “It’s really 
important for us to understand the protocols of the [Police Departments’] 
work, and for the departments to understand key parts of our campus cul-
ture that affect how students engage with one another and campus safety.” 
Bystander intervention, for example, serves as a critical way in which stu-
dents are trained to support others in potentially high risk situation. In light 
of recent events, however, several students at the most recent SGA meeting 
expressed concern that in a situation with Campus Safety or local officers, 
student intervention would not be a functionally safe or effective course of 

action. Folsom addressed and affirmed these concerns at SGA, noting that 
personal safety remained at the core of Bystander Intervention. “This is at 
the forefront of my mind, and I am constantly thinking about how we can 
continue thinking about the different options for intervention in light of 
these events,” she said. 

Officer accountability and representation were also prevalent concerns 
amongst the student contributions offered at the meeting. Michelle Lee ‘18, 
along with several other female students, expressed concerns to Campus 
Safety Director Stewart Smith surrounding the lack of female officers on-
call to address instances of domestic violence and sexual assault. In this dis-
cussion, Smith admitted that although the three most recent campus safety 
hires have been two women and one man of color, significant work must be 
done to improve diverse representation amongst the Campus Safety officers. 
Several students expressed particular frustration about the number and 
demographics of officers who responded to last week’s call; these students 
advocated for policies which will ensure that the number and representa-
tion of officers  strongly considered in future situations.

As conversations between students, Campus Safety officers, local police 
and campus administrators continue, students may learn of several com-
plications that hinder appropriate responses to similar domestic violence 
incidents. As was highlighted at the SGA meeting, if New London Police 
are brought to campus by a 911 call, Campus Safety loses all jurisdiction in 
the situation and serves only to assist the police and function underneath 
their leadership. Partially in response to this discussion, students engaged 
in dialogue with Chief Administrative Officer of New London Police Steve 
Fields about the future implementation of body cameras to ensure officers’ 
accountability. Fields highlighted that in our current era, such devices are 
sadly necessary, but are also extremely expensive to acquire and implement. 
Following several pointed student questions, Fields was not able to give a 
specific timeline for the implementation of these devices but stressed they 
would be implemented as soon as possible. 

Accountability concerns were also explicitly discussed during The College 
Voice’s meeting with Dean Arcelus. “In the handbook,” he explained, “we 
have expectations that all staff must abide by. Whenever there is a student 
complaint, we follow up with interviews with officers and ultimately deter-
mine whether follow-up is necessary. That follow-up may include training, 
additional supervision and in some cases may have employment implica-
tions. Every complaint has follow-up but we can’t necessarily turn around 
and share the outcome of these investigations with students.” This dynamic 
leads many students to believe that situations are not being handled by the 
administration, when in reality, they may be handled confidentially. As the 
College continues in their external review, significant time will likely be 
dedicated to analyzing the assessment and conduct processes used when 
evaluating Campus Safety officers.

In discussing the importance of collaboration between local police de-
partments and Connecticut College, several students offered comments 
which suggested individuals at the College may be entitled to treatment 
from police that differ from  members of the New London community. 
Specifically, some students at the meeting asked whether Campus Safety 
could hold special jurisdiction even once local police arrive on the scene, a 
request which clearly violates local and state policy. While it is certainly im-
portant for the local police to have a comprehensive understanding of how 
Conn as a campus functions, rhetoric that  implies predominantly white 
college students merit differential treatment is problematic, particularly 
when analyzed in the context of the current national climate surrounding 
Black Lives Matter and police brutality. As a campus, therefore, we must 
continue to advocate for policies that support the livelihood of all members 
of the local community. The effects of police brutality far transcend any 
specific incidents on our campus.•

CONTINUED FROM FRONT

Recent Police Incident Sparks Concern about Safety

the college application process, many have 
thought that Conn would be getting rid of 
the Common App once and for all; however, 
this is not the case. Andrew Strickler, Dean 
of Admission and Financial Aid at Conn 
talked  with TCV about this new alternative 
to the Common App.

The College Voice: Will the school con-
tinue to use the Common App in the future?

Andrew Strickler:  Yes, the College 
plans on continuing its membership with 
the Common Application for the foreseeable 
future.  We have no plans to discontinue at 
any point in time.

TCV: In the  2017-2018 admission sea-
son, Conn plans to utilize the new Coalition 
Application. Was there a specific reason that 
Conn decided to join this upcoming cohort 
of colleges? 

AS:  We were invited, based on a specif-
ic set of criteria, to join the Coalition Ap-
plication just over a year ago and made the 

decision to do so.  The initial membership 
criteria (guaranteeing to meet full demon-
strated need and having a graduation rate in 
excess of 60%) created a very limited num-
ber of institutions that were eligible to be 
members (as I recall, the number was ap-
proximately 140).  We made the decision to 
join based on two factors: we were open to 
creating an additional option and platform 
for students to use to apply to Conn and the 
opportunity to set us apart and join a select 
group of schools that meet a limited set of 
criteria were important to us.  It is, how-
ever, important to note that the Coalition 
Application started THIS year, with schools 
accepting applications from it as we speak.  
However, we decided to wait a year before 
instituting it on our campus.

TCV: When this membership goes into 
effect, do you think that the number of 
Common App applicants to the college will 
diminish in number as a result? 

AS: Honestly, we do not know if Com-

mon Applications will decrease or increase 
when we introduce this new application 
option.  We will show NO preference to 
either application; we simply want the very 
best students (and people) we can get here 
at Conn.

TCV: What do you think the admission 
process to Conn will be like in the future 
once the Coalition Application goes into 
effect for the school? 

AS: We do not anticipate any changes in 
the admission process when the Coalition 
Application comes online for us in a year.  
We do not plan to change our reading pro-
cedures, how we evaluate students, or the 
decision making paradigm we currently use 
in admitting students.•

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 4
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For any observer of this year’s presiden-
tial election, it is nearly impossible to ignore 
the constant barrage of the Republican nomi-
nee’s offensive comments, personal attacks and 
outrageous scandals in the media. Since Don-
ald Trump declared his candidacy in June of 
last year, he has likened Mexican immigrants 
to rapists and criminals, proposed a ban on 
all Muslim immigration to the United States, 
mocked a reporter for his disability, personal-
ly attacked the spouses of his political oppo-
nents, incited violence at his rallies, suggested 
the assassination of Democratic nominee Hil-
lary Clinton and refused to accept the result of 
the democratic process if he is not declared the 
winner of the election. Additionally, increased 
media scrutiny throughout the duration of 
Trump’s campaign has revealed that he previ-
ously questioned the legitimacy of President 
Obama’s birthright citizenship, was sued by the 
Department of Justice for housing discrimina-
tion, scammed $40 million from 7,000 individ-
uals enrolled in Trump University, refused to 
pay contract workers hundreds of thousands 
of dollars, used a tax loophole to avoid paying 
any federal income tax for eighteen years and 
bragged about sexually assaulting women. 

It does not seem unfair to assume that any 
one of these scandals on its own might make 
a rational voter think twice before voting for 
a presidential candidate and that the collective 
sum of all of these scandals might certainly dis-
suade a large portion of the electorate. Perhaps 
not too surprisingly then, many voters have 
been dissuaded from supporting Trump’s can-
didacy as a result of the proliferation of these 
scandals throughout the duration of the pres-
idential campaign -- including many voters 
from Trump’s own party. A sample of leading 
Republican politicians reveals this trend: 2012 
Republican presidential nominee Mitt Romney 
has actively opposed Trump’s candidacy since 
the primaries, 2008 Republican presidential 
nominee and U.S. Senator John McCain recent-
ly withdrew his endorsement of Trump, former 
Republican U.S. President George W. Bush has 
refused to endorse Trump’s candidacy or even 
weigh in on the election, and a few months ago 
former Republican U.S. President George H. W. 
Bush revealed that he will be casting his ballot 
for Democratic nominee Hillary Clinton. 

Indeed, Trump’s unconventional and con-
tinually controversial candidacy has caused 
many lifelong Republicans to abandon their 
party’s presidential nomination this year -- 
with some turning to former Republican Gov-
ernor of New Mexico Gary Johnson on the 
Libertarian ticket, some to conservative in-
dependent Evan McMullin, and some even to 
Trump’s principal rival, Hillary Clinton. Yet, 
even with the scandals, the opposition he faces 
from within his own party, and unfavorabili-
ty ratings that reached 62% this September, 
Trump has maintained consistent national sup-
port from between 30 and 40% of the elector-
ate. Trump himself took notice of this phenom-
enon in January of this year when he bragged: 
“And you know what else they say about my 
people? The polls! They say I have the most 
loyal people - did you ever see that? Where I 
could stand in the middle of Fifth Avenue and 
shoot somebody and I wouldn’t lose any voters, 
okay?” And he’s probably right. Despite every 
news cycle that broadcasts Trump’s latest con-
troversial comments, a particular bloc of white 
working class voters stays loyal to this candi-
date. These voters are not fazed when Repub-
lican elites publicly criticize their nominee’s 
character and temperament. They are not per-
suaded by talk show hosts and anchormen that 
relay the dangerous implications of Trump’s 
latest gaffe. They do not reconsider their vote 

when Trump’s comments are labelled sexist, 
racist or otherwise bigoted. To them, the media 
has a well-known liberal bias and Trump sim-
ply tells it like it is. 

So who are these voters? And why are they 
not swayed as easily as other Republicans and 
independents? Since Trump’s presidential cam-
paign exploded onto the national scene in 2015, 
many journalists, political pundits and politi-
cians have attempted to make sense of his 21st 
century brand of right-wing populism which 
appeals so strongly to a large segment of the 
country’s white working class. Hillary Clinton, 
in a speech given in September, summarized 
the media’s consensus on these voters when she 
said that “you can put half of Trump support-
ers into what I call the basket of deplorables.” 
Much has been written on the subject of rac-
ism and xenophobia as it pertains to Trump’s 
supporters in this election and the dominant 
narrative seems to analyze prejudice among 
these voters as separate and distinct from their 
economic situation. However, applying histor-
ical context to Trump’s popularity with white 
working class voters today reveals that racism 
and xenophobia among poor whites in Ameri-
ca has long been tied to the economic anxieties 
of poor whites. 

To explain the rise of Donald Trump and 
the appeal of his message to the white work-
ing class, it is first necessary to understand 
that his brand of right-wing populism is not 
new to American politics. In the 2016 presi-
dential election, Trump has made the issue of 
illegal immigration the center of his campaign. 
On the campaign trail, Trump has maintained 
his claim that undocumented immigrants are 
stealing American jobs and receiving far more 
in “welfare benefits” than legal American citi-
zens. He has implied that undocumented im-
migrants are consequently the root cause of 
the decline of the American Dream and di-
minishing economic prosperity in the United 
States. To ‘Make America Great Again,’ Trump 
resolves to deport roughly ten million undocu-
mented immigrants already living in the United 
States, constitutionally redefine the meaning of 
birthright citizenship and build an “impenetra-
ble physical wall on the southern border” with 
Mexico to prevent any further illegal immigra-
tion. 

Faulting people of color for the economic 
misfortunes of whites is a trend that has existed 
in the United States for centuries and can be 
traced back to as early as seventeenth century 
colonial Virginia. Americans today might be 
surprised to learn that in Jamestown in 1619 
enslaved Africans and indentured Europe-
ans arrived to the colony with essentially the 
same social status. The landowning Virginia 
elites needed labor to build their colony and 
work their plantations and they found that 
both enslaved Africans and indentured Euro-
peans could provide it. Given their econom-
ic and social situation, indentured Europeans 
found that they had more in common with 
African slaves than they did with landowning 
elites that shared their European ancestry. In 
1676, Virginia colonist Nathaniel Bacon har-
nessed the anger felt at widespread inequality 
between the elites and the landless to lead the 
largest interracial insurrection of the century. 
When the rebellion ultimately failed upon Ba-
con’s death, the landowning elites -- fearing for 
their wealth and their lives -- decided to inhibit 
further class-consciousness among the landless 
in the colony and promoted racial separation 
by constructing racial distinctions into the le-
gal codes of the colony of Virginia. Europeans 
-- regardless of wealth or landowning status 
-- were established as “racially superior” un-
der the law, and Africans were excluded from 
the ranks of colonial citizenship. Understand-
ing that they could distract landless Europe-
ans from directing their frustration at its root 
cause, the landowning elite crafted slave codes 

of colonial Virginia which would allow landless 
Europeans to project their economic, political 
and social anxieties onto the African popula-
tion.

This scapegoating narrative has carried 
through the subsequent centuries of Ameri-
can history. In the aftermath of the Civil War, 
southern whites used the Freedmen’s Bureau 
to attack newly freed slaves for “keeping idle 
at the expense of the white man.” Similarly, 
whites in the late nineteenth century decried 
that “the Chinese must go” in response to ris-
ing numbers of Chinese immigrants replacing 
laborers on the railroads of the American West. 
In the nineteenth and early twentieth centu-
ries, whites often reminded Irish immigrants 
(who had yet to be assumed into the evolving 
definiton of whiteness) that “No Irish Need 
Apply” for certain job listings. Countless oth-
er examples of the projection of the economic 
anxieties of whites onto non-white populations 
in the United States could be provided. To-
day, Trump’s narrative of Mexican immigrants 
crossing the border to steal American jobs and 
abuse the welfare system resonates much deep-
er with his white working class supporters than 
the rather more complex reality of free trade, 
globalization, corporate unaccountability and 
rising income inequality that is truly at fault for 
the decline of the twentieth century economic 
prosperity.

In the wake of Ronald Reagan’s 1984 land-
slide presidential victory, the Democratic Party 
commissioned pollster Stan Greenberg to con-
duct focus groups to study the many working 
class Democrats who defected from the party 
to support Reagan in the election. In his study, 
Greenberg found that these Reagan Democrats 
were mostly white low-to-moderate income 
voters from union households, who believed 
that their economic hardships stemmed from 
“reverse discrimination” against white Ameri-
cans rather than the reality of rising corporate 
outsourcing. Greenberg writes that the “special 
status of blacks is perceived by almost all these 
[Reagan Democrats] as a serious obstacle to 
their personal advancement. Indeed, discrimi-
nation against whites has become a well-assim-
ilated and ready explanation for their status, 
vulnerability and failures.” Greenberg’s ob-
servations of Reagan’s support from the white 
working class in the 1980s are nearly parallel 
to observations that could be made of Trump’s 
support today. 

It is clear that many of Trump’s white work-
ing class supporters view racial competition, as 
Greenberg noted in 1985, as a “serious obstacle 
to their personal advancement” and that there 
is much historical precedent for this idea. Why, 
though, is this narrative of scapegoating people 
of color more prevalent than that of class an-
tagonisms? Why do Trump’s supporters blame 
“welfare queens,” “inner city crime,” and “the 
browning of America” for the decline of social 
mobility and economic prosperity in the Unit-
ed States? Why do they not point, instead, to 
corporate greed, the outsourcing of labor, free 
trade agreements and rising income inequali-
ty as “serious obstacle[s] to their personal ad-
vancement”? The answer may lie in a simple 
comparison of the choices these voters face on 
election day. 

For decades, the Republican Party has 
championed deregulated markets, tax breaks 
for the wealthy, free trade, privatization and 
cuts to the welfare state. The Democrats, on 
the other hand, have in recent history almost 
always provided some form of moderately pro-
gressive opposition. Yet in recent elections -- 
and most notably this election cycle -- Demo-
crats have seen potential to expand their party’s 
base in the wealthy, college-educated suburbs 
of America. Numerous studies have shown 
that support for the Democrats’ social agenda 
-- that of protecting reproductive rights, ex-
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panding protections for the LGBT communi-
ty, prioritizing the fight against climate change 
-- is highly correlated with college education 
and white collar employment. In this year’s 
election in particular, the Democrats seem to 
have doubled down on their solicitation of this 
wealthy, college educated, white collar vote. 
At a recent charity dinner attended by much 
of New York City’s elite, Hillary Clinton even 
joked “Every year, this dinner brings together a 
collection of sensible, committed mainstream 
Republicans. Or, as we now like to call them, 
Hillary supporters.” Is it such a surprise, then, 
that white working class voters aren’t flocking 
towards the Democratic candidate? Clinton’s 
remarks at the Alfred E. Smith Memorial din-
ner may have been in jest, but they do not mis-
represent serious political shifts in this year’s 
election. The Democratic party has -- wheth-
er intentionally or not -- made great advance-
ments in its support from wealthy, college ed-
ucated, white collar voters. At the same time 
working class whites have, in equal measure, 
abandoned the Democrats. This realignment 
in the American electorate should come as no 
surprise if one understands that a political par-
ty cannot expect to expand its voting base with 
one group without concessions from another. 
But are ideological and cultural differences so 
strong between the college educated elite and 
the white working class that such a realign-
ment should be expected?

Take a look at the 2016 Democratic party 
primaries and caucuses and the answer be-
comes abundantly clear. In 2016, Hillary Clin-
ton was pitted against self-described Democrat-
ic Socialist Bernie Sanders in a bitter primary 
battle that revealed the growing fissures in the 
Democratic party. During the primaries, Clin-
ton’s campaign focused on her more than thir-
ty years of political experience and her effec-
tiveness as a politician, while Sanders ran on 
a platform of national single-payer healthcare, 
tuition-free college education, opposition to 
“the billionaire class,” addressing income in-
equality and igniting a nationwide “political 
revolution.” Perhaps the most revealing statis-
tic of white voters in the Democratic primary 
was the correlation between income and candi-
date preference. According to CNN’s exit polls, 
in New Hampshire (with a Democratic prima-
ry electorate that was 93% white), Sanders won 
voters with an income of less than $50,000 by a 
margin of two to one. In states with similar de-
mography Sanders also proved popular among 
working class voters winning 55% of their 
votes in Connecticut, 56% in Massachusetts, 
58% in Wisconsin and 60% in West Virgin-
ia. Not only did the primary 
reveal that Clinton repeated-
ly lost the votes of the white 
working class to her more eco-
nomically populist opponent, 
but she was the clear favorite 
of the liberal elite. In Weston, 
Massachusetts (median house-
hold income of $192,563) 
Clinton won 68% of the vote, 
in Darien, Connecticut (me-
dian household income of 
$175,766) Clinton won 70% of 
the vote, and on the Upper East 
Side of Manhattan, New York 
(median household income 
of $117,903) Clinton pulled 
roughly 80% of the vote. In 
the end, Clinton’s 55% of the 
national popular vote earned 
her the necessary delegates to 
clinch the Democratic nom-
ination, but many of Sanders’ 
supporters -- economically 
populist and less wealthy than 
Clinton’s supporters -- staged 
demonstrations at the party 
convention in Philadelphia in 
protest of Clinton’s nomina-
tion. If anything, the Demo-
cratic primaries revealed that 
the white working class rejects 
the political establishment that 
they believe has done little to 

address rising income inequality, corporate un-
accountability, Wall Street greed, the outsourc-
ing of labor, and the decline of economic op-
portunity in the United States. Why, then, have 
so many of these voters turned to billionaire 
Donald Trump? 

In January 2015, Democracy Corps, a lead-
ing political consulting firm for Democrat-
ic candidates headed by Stan Greenberg and 
James Carville, published public opinion re-
search on the political psyche of white working 
class voters in the United States. In the study, 
Greenberg and Carville found that, contrary to 
popular belief, white working class voters sup-
port a myriad of progressive proposals by wide 
margins on the condition they are accompa-
nied by governmental reform. The study found 
that white working class voters support making 
higher education and childcare more afford-
able, raising the minimum wage, raising taxes 
on the wealthy and tougher regulation of Wall 
Street when these proposals are prefaced with 
a narrative that acknowledges the influence of 
big money in elections, of corporate lobbying 
on the legislative process and of out-of-touch 
politicians protecting special interests. Specif-
ically, the study found, among white working 
class voters, a 13 point increase in support for 
the Democrats’ economic agenda when pref-
aced by an agenda for governmental reform. 
This is the key to understanding why both 
Bernie Sanders and Donald Trump share such 
wide and enthusiastic support from the white 
working class. The campaigns of both Trump 
and Sanders were anti-establishment, called at-
tention to the influence of big money in poli-
tics, criticized the liberal elite and its support 
for Hillary Clinton, opposed NAFTA and the 
Trans-Pacific Partnership, openly discussed 
income inequality and presented proposals 
to restore economic opportunity in the Unit-
ed States. Obviously, the solutions that each 
candidate proposed were vastly different, but 
both shared a populist flavor that prioritized 
the financial struggles of the white working 
class and took on the ruling establishment. The 
problem with Hillary Clinton is that, to many 
of these voters, she is the epitome of the ruling 
establishment. 

Hillary Clinton served as First Lady of Ar-
kansas, as First Lady of the United States, as 
U.S. Senator from New York and as Secretary 
of State. From 1986 to 1992, Clinton served on 
the Board of Directors for Walmart, Inc. The 
recent leak of her speeches to Goldman Sachs 
revealed that she told her audience of Wall 
Street financiers that she believes politicians 
must  have “both a public and private position” 

on policy issues especially when the public is 
“watching, you know, all the back room dis-
cussions, and the deals.” From the perspective 
of many white working class voters, regard-
less of Clinton’s own economic proposals, she 
too closely embodies the liberal elite and the 
ruling establishment to be considered as their 
candidate. In Hillary Clinton, these voters are 
reminded of the hardened ideological and class 
differences that have developed between the 
white working class and the upper class, col-
lege educated constituencies that the Demo-
cratic party has gradually drifted towards over 
the past few decades. 

The Democratic party’s shift away from the 
white working class has created a void which 
Donald Trump fills. Ask Trump supporters 
why they like him and you’ll likely get some 
form of response that praises his ability to “tell 
it like it is” and “say what’s on his mind.” To the 
white working class, Trump’s frankness comes 
from his status as an outsider to the political 
system; a refreshing break from the “political-
ly correct” rhetoric of the Bushes, the Clintons 
and other political elites. Why though, has the 
white working class turned to a billionaire real 
estate mogul to restore their faith in the Amer-
ican Dream? Although it may seem ironic, to 
these working class voters, Trump’s perceived 
financial success represents a personification 
of the achievement of the American Dream. 
When you hear Trump supporters say that they 
believe that he will “run the country like a busi-
ness,” they are not speaking of fiscal responsi-
bility, but rather of Trump restoring economic 
opportunity to the United States. Are some of 
Trump’s supporters active racists? Of course, 
but many more are disaffected blue collar 
Americans that feel betrayed by the Democrat-
ic party’s abandonment of their political and 
economic interests. Most of Trump’s support-
ers didn’t wake up one morning and sudden-
ly realize that their economic situation could 
be improved if a wall were built between the 
U.S. and Mexico. Rather, in the absence of at-
tempts from elsewhere in politics to prioritize 
their economic interests, these voters turned 
to the leading anti-establishment voice calling 
to restore economic opportunity and to ‘Make 
America Great Again.’ It is painfully ironic, 
though, that this message is broadcast by a 
man who spent his whole life outsourcing the 
jobs that he pledges to bring back, scamming 
the “poorly educated” whom he claims he loves 
and failing to acknowledge his own culpability 
for the political and economic system that has 
impeded America’s “greatness.” •
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The LGBTQIA Center was 
founded in 2007 by a group of ded-
icated Conn students who wanted 
to bring attention to queer issues 
on campus. Since then, the Center 
has grown and evolved. In August, 
Erin Duran stepped into his role as 
the Center’s first full-time director. 
There is considerable excitement 
around campus about a full time 
faculty in charge of the center. Erin 
could bring about changes in the 
Center’s programming, notoriety 
and institutional recognition going 
forward. I caught up this past week 
with both Erin and Justin Mendil-
lo, head student policy coordinator 
of the LGBTQIA Center. I wanted 
to get an idea of where they felt the 
Center was headed in terms of com-
munity involvement, and what they 
were excited about for the year to 
come. I also wanted to get a sense 
of who they are as people and what 
drives them to become so involved 
with LGBTQIA issues in general 
and the Center specifically. It was 
evident within the first 60 seconds 
of my conversation with Erin and 
Justin that they are extremely ded-
icated, thoughtful and passionate 
individuals capable of leading the 
Center toward its most dynamic 
year yet.

Mendillo, a senior American 
Studies and Government double 
major, spends considerable time 
planning and organizing LGBTQIA 
events on campus. In a recent in-
terview, Mendillo enthusiastically 
explained his goals for the Center 
this year and what he personally 
hopes to accomplish for the Center. 
He talked about the Center’s plans 
to host a wide array of communi-
ty driven events and programs that 
would attract as much interest as 
possible from students previously 
unaffiliated or unfamiliar with the 
LGBTQIA center or simply with 
queer issues in general. This effort 
would involve greater collaboration 
with different academic depart-
ments, clubs, centers and organi-
zations on campus to increase the 
intersectionality of the LGBTQIA 
center. Justin also mentioned the 
excitement surrounding the recent 
appointment of Duran, the Center’s 
new director. Led by a full-time di-
rector, the Center can simply fos-
ter greater opportunities and sup-
port for new ideas and events. This 
year, for example, the Center hopes 
to sponsor more events focused on 
transgender issues. Justin expressed 
his desire to make the Center as in-
clusive as possible. He wants “to al-
low space for everyone to be there” 
by avoiding language that siphons 
or compartmentalizes members of 
the LGBTQIA community. In addi-
tion, Justin and I chatted about what 
he sees as another important goal of 
the Center: increasing the levels of 
training and education of student 
leaders to address queer issues on 
campus. Simply understanding the 
language and terminology of the 
LGBTQIA community, he said, can 

lead to more meaningful discus-
sions as well as a degree of empathy 
and campus involvement in queer 
issues.

I caught up with Duran last 
weekend to introduce myself and 
to familiarize myself with his path 
toward Connecticut College and his 
plans for the coming year. Duran is 
a native Texan and a first generation 
student who forged his own path 
and followed his passions at Grin-
nell College in Iowa. It was at Grin-
nell, which he describes as a very 
liberal place where he was able to 
explore his ethnic and queer iden-
tity. At Grinnell, he made signifi-
cant strides in figuring out who he 
was and developed a love for higher 
education. Following his passion to 
learn and help people, Duran went 
to graduate school at Penn State to 
get his Masters in Student Affairs. 
After explaining his academic back-
ground, Duran discussed how he en-
visions the the role of the Center on 
campus. He iterated that he wants 
the Center to be a place for queer 
and questioning students to feel at 
home and to find a sense of solidar-
ity; it must be a place to plan events, 
give feedback and educate the col-
lege community. Duran brought up 
that he wants the LGBTQIA Center 
to be a forum for students to ex-
plore the fluidity of their identities. 
It should be a safe place for students 
to open up dialogues. 

Duran is a funny, insightful and 
enthusiastic person; I’m excited to 
see what he will bring to the cen-
ter. Like Justin, Duran clearly has 
a distinct passion for his work and 
has the drive to be a positive and 
influential presence on campus. I 
want to conclude with a particular-
ly powerful moment in the conver-
sation I had with Justin. I wanted 
to get a sense of why the LGBTQIA 
Center matters to him and why the 
average person (who may not ini-
tially feel directly connected with 
these LGBTQIA issues) should care. 
Justin provided me with some par-
ticularly eye opening statistics: 
52% of all homeless youth ages 15-
26 identify within the spectrum of 
LGBTQ, and 41% of these youth are 
Trans people who have attempted 
suicide. If nothing else, these statis-
tics demonstrate that many people 
lack the resources at our disposal 
at Connecticut College. Let’s pro-
mote and advocate for our Center 
and these rights as much as we pos-
sibly can so, at the very least, we 
may show solidarity with those who 
struggle alone.•

New Directions for the 
LGBTQIA Center

JAMES MURRAY ’18
CONTRIBUTOR 
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The Civic Imperative of 
Voting

Much has been made on our liberal arts campus 
of the civic duty to vote in the presidential elec-
tion. Popular phrases alluding to the imperative 
of voting, or abstaining from the vote, abound: “It 
doesn’t matter how much you know about politics. 
The important thing is that you vote,” and “Bernie 
or bust!” have been commonly heard throughout 
the campaign. Many people seem to feel neither 
of the candidates, one a long-time establishment 
crony, the other a racist and misogynistic populist 
whose rhetoric borders on the neo-fascist, repre-
sent the interests of the American people. Those 
who are unsatisfied with both of the final can-
didates for the presidency feel disenfranchised, 
thinking that either way they vote, they will lose 
in some big way. Many of these people take issue 
with “lesser-evilism,” the idea that conscientious 
constituents have the imperative to affirmatively 
choose an evil candidate because the alternative 
is worse. The question then seems to be posed in 
terms of whether or not voters have the duty to 
vote for someone they do not or cannot fully sup-
port. For many working class voters, and especially 
constituents of color, this issue is complicated by 
the fact that despite rhetoric promoting  change, 
neither a Trump nor Clinton presidency will likely 
result in much tangible socio-economic progress. 
For these voters, the choice between Clinton and 
Trump is truly, and not just rhetorically, a choice 
between the lesser of two evils. 

This all may be true. But perhaps when we focus 
on the presidential election as the end-all-be-all of 
voting, we lose perspective on the wider issues at 
stake in suffrage. In a democratic republic such as 
the United States, citizens have the right to vote 
not only for the president, but for the Senate, the 
House, state legislatures, as well as local city, town, 
and district government. These offices are all ex-
tremely important. State legislatures decide how 
state money is spent and can enact progressive pro-
grams aimed at helping the poor. Lower-level elec-
tions, such as those for city and county officials, 
can be crucially important because of the power 
these elected officials have to advance progressive 
causes at the local level. Because voter turnout is 
generally low in these elections, your vote for lo-
cal office has more weight than in national and 
even state elections. Along these lines, voting for 
city council can be critically important, especially 
if judges are on the ballot. (For more information 
and for recommendations regarding judges for city 
council, you can check with your local bar associa-
tion.) At the state level, bond initiatives are also an 
important factor in voting. Bond initiatives permit 
state constituents to vote on whether bonds- an 
IOU from the government which allow citizens in 
effect to purchase a long-term, high interest saving 
account backed by the government- will be sold to 
raise funds for specific purposes, like education, 
infrastructure, and housing. Citizens can also vote 
for tax free bonds, where purchasers need not pay 
income tax on the money they make from the bond.

Those who do not vote in lower-level elections 
might not be aware of how much influence they 
are forfeiting. Ultimately, though, it is the citizens 
who are informed about the issues at stake in lo-
cal governments who have the power to weigh in 
on those issues by voting. It may be more fun to 
browse Buzzfeed and read Trump’s latest outra-
geous comments, or to wax nihilistic on the Unit-
ed States of Anti-democracy, than it is to research 
the policies and platforms of candidates running 
for state and local offices. But it is the elections 
for these offices which can have the biggest impact 
on local communities, for those who do and don’t 
vote.•

JENNIFER SKOGLUND
PERSPECTIVES EDITOR
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Public Intellectuals Spotted at Privatized Institution

As someone who cringes at the thought of 
writing an event review, I must admit that exten-
uating circumstances have led me to write some-
thing very akin to one, although I hope the larger 
purpose I am writing this for will soon become 
apparent. 

On Friday, Oct 21, The College Voice (along-
side departments of history, gender and women’s 
studies, economics, CISLA, the Holleran Center 
and CCSRE) had the pleasure of co-sponsoring 
a visit to campus by journalist P. Sainath. Sainath 
spoke about the crisis of farmers’ suicides in In-
dia in the past two decades, a time in which over 
300,000 farmers have taken their own lives in re-
sponse to a mounting agrarian crisis. 

Sainath’s talk began, as one can expect, with 
the 2008 Wall Street collapse. Just kidding. One 
would scarcely expect, especially at a liberal arts 
college in New England, that something happen-
ing so far away in poor, exotic India would have 
much to do with the very things Sen. Bernie Sand-
ers railed about this past year. 

And yet this is precisely the kind of connec-
tion that our college education should enable us to 
make. Sainath unraveled the causal webs that are 
hidden to us unless we accept that we live in one 
world, in which Wall Street and rural farmers do 
not exist insulated from each other. Food prices, 
he told us, soared after the 2008 crisis to levels un-
seen since the World War II era. The Arab Spring, 
he told us, was ignited by food riots beginning 
in 2008. As the global economy tanked and food 
producers were going hungry worldwide, agri-
business companies ranked first in profit in For-
tune 500s “100 fastest growing” companies, over-
taking even digital and media enterprises in 2010.  

From UN reports to the US census, from 
Vidarbha to rural Iowa, from the plight of dead 
farmers’ families to the struggle Hudson Valley’s 
last independent farms, little was outside of Sain-
ath’s purview and realm of concern. This, finally, 
was the fabled “global citizenship” Connecticut 
College was meant to teach us all about, modeled 
in an underfunded talk given by an activist intel-
lectual one afternoon in Cro.

Sainath had clearly been doing his home-
work, at least for the past three decades. Speak-
ing from memory, with no notes at hand, the sea-
soned journalist recalled fact after fact about the 
dismal condition of the world in which, in Nobel 
laureate Tagore’s words, “Food is a source of great 
prosperity. But the production of food is a source 
of great misery.” Alarming statistic after statistic 
poured down upon us. 62 people control half the 
wealth of world. In India, 15 people control more 
wealth than the bottom 69% of the population - 1 
of those people controls as much as the bottom 
20%. Farmers’ suicides like those in turn of the 
century India happened in the US in the 1980s, af-
ter which the population of family and communi-
ty level cultivators was decimated - it is now down 
to 2%. Farmers’ suicides do not happen in poor 
parts of India - they happen in the five wealthiest 
states. 

Yet no one could accuse Sainath of “de-hu-
manizing” his subjects using data. He crafted mas-
terful story after story, each of them moving in the 
ways that they rendered the data horrifyingly real. 
He was unimpeachable as, in a slow, calm voice, 
he recounted visits to the family of a dead farmer, 
worried the widow might commit suicide as well. 
He told us that in some cases, police were misre-
porting the suicides as “suicide caused by unbear-
able stomachache,” a story which hid the fact that 
the stomachache was in fact caused by the deci-
sion to commit suicide by consuming pesticide. 
Many of the suicide notes, he told us, were not ad-
dressed to families, friends, and loved ones - they 
were addressed to the finance minister, the chief 
justice, the prime minister of India. These suicides 
were not personal. They were painfully political. 

Addressing the astonishing media silence on 
this crisis, Sainath wittily claimed that two de-
cades ago, he used to be confused when people 
called him a public intellectual. That was, until he 
realized that the description was accurate because 

it indicated that all the other intellectuals had 
been privatized. Their words, he seemed to imply, 
and their actions had been privatized too, leaving 
them gagged and bound to corporate power. 

Sainath’s talk is another in a series of talks re-
cently organized by Conn’s neglected centers and 
departments. Moustafa Bayoumi’s “This Mus-
lim American Life” comes to mind, as does the 
“#NoDAPL” teach-in, among others. This genre 
of talks and “events” matter because they have, 
to borrow Sainath’s phrase, brought public intel-
lectuals into an institution of privatized thoughts, 
concerns, words,  scholarship, syllabi and intellec-
tuals. 

Maybe this is why these events have seen 
such a tremendous turnout of students and com-
munity members hungry for public engagement 
of the kind that is meant to characterize full par-
ticipation. It is clear that it is in these kinds of “ex-
tra-curricular” events that much learning about 
problems in the real world, and thus, full partic-
ipation, seems most readily available at this col-
lege.  Now, if only there were some way to making 
our privatized classrooms and syllabi “public” as 
well…

In the Q&A session following Sainath’s talk, 
most questions came from students who had 
clearly watched, discussed and analyzed Sain-
ath’s work in a classroom prior to the event. The 
questions these students asked demonstrated an 
interest in the problems of the “real world” and 
a capacity for intellectual engagement with the 
speaker. That students actually learning things 
in their classrooms is such a rare occurrence at 
Conn, that informed questions actually come as 
a shock at an event, shows the culture of shallow-
ness that pervades our learning in classrooms. 

It also makes me realize how disrespectful we 
as a college community are to the “public intellec-
tuals” who come talk to us. The attitude is: hello, 
unheard of but obviously inspiring speaker! Tell 
us about your fascinating and exotic concerns that 
we never bothered to even Google 
before your arrival, tell us about all 
the good work you do that our pro-
fessors will never take time to have 
us read in class, please tell us about 
those suffering yet passionate vil-
lagers/Muslims/indigenous people/
gender minorities/others you work 
“on” about whom we will never take 
time to think other than at your talk 
which, incidentally, counts for ex-
tra-credit. And once you do tell us, 
we will have some questions about 
- wait for it - your feelings about 
the work, the feelings of your exotic 
subjects, how you became interested 
in this bizarre yet fascinating topic, 
and anything else that distances us 
from long term or deep engagement 
with your concerns. Please prepare 
some lighthearted or inspiring an-
ecdotes to ease any tension in the 
room that might arise due to the 
painful, political or “real world” na-
ture of things discussed. We prom-
ise to mention garbled versions 
of these “powerful” stories to our 
friends who missed the event.

What am I trying to say here, in 
so many words? 

It is this: the outsourcing of full 
participation work to “extra-cur-
ricular” events is bound to fail. It 
doesn’t matter if Cornel West, Ju-
not Diaz and even Mahatma Gand-
hi himself comes over to talk to us 
one evening. In the absence of gen-
uine and lasting concern about the 
world, the only thing such talks will 
be good for are event reviews in the 
Voice and ads for Conn.  

If you spend 9 - 5 every day 
not thinking about injustice in the 
world and then show up at 5.30 in 
Cro to do so, it won’t make you a 
“citizen” of anywhere except this 

limited bubble you live in. This is why there has 
been a chorus of voices for many years now, in 
protests across the world, practically screaming: 
course content matters, over and above the form of 
content delivery. 

The recent report on full participation to the 
Education Planning Committee, EPC, gives us a 
list of the success stories of full participation at 
Conn. These include: “Creating far more explic-
it syllabi including detailed dates for all assign-
ments,” “posting PowerPoint lectures on Moodle,” 
“Organized lab partners or discussion groups ran-
domly,” “Provided note cards for exams.” These 
kinds of things, the report claimed, constituted 
something called “inclusive pedagogy.” 

But if we stop and think for a second, we 
obviously know that “inclusive pedagogy” is not 
equal to use of multimedia tools in class, clear in-
structions including - gasp - deadlines on Moodle, 
and cushy chairs for all students. The things are 
just part of being a competent person in general 
and have nothing to do with “inclusion,” let alone 
“pedagogy.”  

Further, “inclusive pedagogy,” even if the Full 
Participation Working Group is ever able to de-
fine it correctly, remains second to relevant con-
tent if the goal is full participation. Course content 
is the place where you “put your money where 
your mouth is” and show your commitment to 
“sustainability,” “justice” and other such clichés. 

If we decide to teach theories of creationism, 
geographical determinism and trickle-down eco-
nomics using the latest and most expensive tech-
nology, using gifs in class, allowing flash-cards in 
exams and using the most affordable textbooks, is 
that success? It can’t be that difficult to realize that 
Susan Sturm wants us to have difficult conversa-
tions about what is worth teaching and learning in 
the first place. But of course, that’s only if actually 
“including” is the goal. Here at Conn, we only ever 
aim for the feeling of “inclusion.”•

APARNA GOPALAN 
EDITOR-IN-CHIEF 

THE COLLEGE VOICE
OCTOBER 24, 2016



THE COLLEGE VOICE
OCTOBER 10, 20161 0  •  Arts

THE COLLEGE VOICE
OCTOBER 24, 2016

Acapella’s Big Night
Photo Essay by Rachel Levin ’20

Overall, the show was jam packed with talent and good ener-
gy, that made the crowd go wild.

Based on their clothing and the songs they chose, each group 
represented their individual identities.

Whether it be pop songs or traditional songs particular 
to that group, the audience was treated to music that 
was polished and beautiful.

All of the Conn a capella groups showcased their individual 
singing styles in the chapel.

Fall weekend is known to be packed full of campus events, but one of the most heavily attended is the a capella show.
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This new addition to New London’s Bank Street 
is great for doing just as its name would suggest. 
“The Social Bar + Kitchen” is a cozy, yet spacious 
venue for groups of friends to come together to 
drink, dine and be social. The Social, for short, 
opened in September and is owned by Brian 
Stradczuk. After almost two years of waiting, The 

Social opened on Sailfest weekend in a building 
formerly occupied by Solomon’s Office Supply 
Store. Sean Murray, the District Manager of The 
Social and Srardzuck opened the restaurant in 
hopes of further invigorating nightlife on Bank 
Street and to provide a space for people of all 
ages to gather in downtown New London. Lo-
cated next to Fatboy’s restaurant, The Bistro on 
Bank, Daddy Jack’s and Mambo’s, The Social adds 

even more energy to the seeming-
ly revamped Bank Street.

The Social offers 50+ craft beers 
on tap and a range of apps and 
entrees that can be best classi-
fied as comfort food. The “Social 
Hour” is held from 3-6 PM, which 
includes $2 off of select beers 
and wines along with discounted 
appetizers, such as sliders. I or-
dered the “Heart Attack” burger, 
which came recommended by our 
server. On the menu the burger 
was described as a, “Hand-formed 
beef burger with peppers, bacon, 
sauteed onion, cheddar, and an 
over easy egg.” Definitely worth whatever im-
pending heart attack I may face. Along with my 
burger I had the Speakeasy Ales & Lagers Pump-
kin-Pie Porter, so seasonal, so good. 

Sarah Rose Gruszecki ordered chicken bites 
with gorgonzola cheese and caramelized onion, 
one of the many entrees featured on the dis-
counted happy hour specials menu. The two of 
us also ordered an order of homemade spiced 
tortilla chips with homemade salsa, a lovely 
complement to our respective dishes. The Social 
was a perfect way to spend a rainy Friday night, 
although I would imagine it could also foster 
more lively crowds later in the evenings. The ser-
vice was fantastic, we were seated right away and 
our server was accommodating and friendly. The 
Social is an awesome addition to New London. 
In all honesty, I’m surprised more Conn students 

haven’t begun to frequent this stop. Everything 
was reasonably priced, with appetizers starting at 
$3, and entrees/burgers at $9. As Murray de-
scribed in a recent interview with The Day, the 
restaurant strives to provide high quality food 
while remaining accessible to the local commu-
nity, “We’re not going to be Mystic in our pric-
ing,” Murray said when detailing the emerging 
restaurant culture in New London.

Overall, the ambience was very hip, without 
trying too hard. The decor is rustic and the music 
is current indie/alternative. There is a large bar, 
many tables, and lounge-like seating. I would 
recommend The Social to those who like beer 
and burgers. They have several vegetarian op-
tions, however the menu is very meat-forward. 
The restaurant is also accommodating to indi-
viduals with food allergies and has several gluten 
and dairy free options available.•

The Social Bar + Kitchen Provides Cozy Addition to 
New London Nightlife

On November 4, 2016, the First-Year 
Seminar “Afrofuturism: Black Art and 
Film of the Future” will be holding a sym-
posium. Jada Fitzpatrick ’20 and Julianna 
Donovan ’20 are two of 17 students in the 
class and answered some questions about 
the event for us. More information about 
the event can be found at www.afrofutur-
ismsocialjustice.com, on posters around 
campus, or by speaking to students in the 
class.

Christina Walsh: What is Afrofuturism?
Julianna Donovan: Afrofuturism is the 

extension of science and speculative fic-
tion tropes in Black literature, film, music 
and graphic art that works to expose the 
deeply oppressive nature of hegemon-
ic society in America and the cultural 
vibrancy embedded in African American 
history by imagining alternate worlds and 
futures for Black peoples.  Additionally, 
Afrofuturism functions as a social activist 
platform and unification tool that em-
powers individuals to express concerns on 
African American existence.

CW: What is the symposium for and 
who is featured?

Jada Fitzpatrick: The symposium is this 
grand and exciting opportunity to engage 
with the campus community and sur-
rounding areas about the exciting things 
we’ve been learning this past semester. It 
features experts in the Afrofuturism field, 
from an academic, to a filmmaker, which 
reflects the expansive nature of this field. 

JD: The symposium is for everyone at 
the college, as well as members of the 

New London community and students at 
nearby universities. Three invited guests, 
Professor Robin James, activist and writer 
Adrienne Maree Brown and filmmaker M. 
Asli Dukan will be featured.  Various past 
and present Afrofuturism students will 
lead panels and read original papers.

CW: Who is planning this event?
JF: Our whole [First Year Seminar, Afro-

futurism: Black and Film of the Future] in 
partnership with Professor Reich is plan-
ning this symposium. The idea, however, 
was proposed by her class last year who 
didn’t get to carry it out. It’s exciting to 
see our individual work come together to 
create this collaborative effort.

CW: What is the importance of Afrofu-
turism?

JF: Afrofuturism is important because 
it allows for the discussion of issues that 
affect the Black community in an easier 
way so that society can understand it. For 
example, it’s discussion of the posthuman-
ist aspect of the black community adds to 
the previous notion of African Americans 
not being considered human in the first 
place. The posthumanist movement with-
in it allows for the oppressed to express 
their state of existence.

JD: Afrofuturism is a vitally important 
topic, especially in the realm of an aca-
demic campus, due to its universal signif-
icance as a revolutionary outlet for Black 
peoples’ concerns and contributions.  As 
a relatively unknown and recently estab-
lished field, Afrofuturism defies all cate-
gorization and constantly urges individu-
als to question capitalism, science fiction 
discourse, male-dominated art, and other 
phenomena throughout society. •

Anticipating
Afrofuturism Symposium 

CHRISTINA WALSH ’20
CONTRIBUTOR

 ALLIE MARCULITIS
NEWS EDITOR
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The last time you’ve visited the Chu Room you 
may have noticed a change in the artwork fea-
tured in those big glass shelves. Now on view in 
the room until Nov. 8 is Cai Dongdong’s “Off 
Target,” a contemporary Chinese art exhibit fea-
turing a variety of the artist’s photographic works. 
Growing up in the 1970s in Gansu, a northwest-
ern province in China, Cai discovered his love for 
photography when he was serving in the China’s 

People’s Liberation Army (PLA) and was tasked 
with taking pictures of all the soldiers on his base 
for their identification cards. Cai eventually left 
the army and went on to study photography at 
the prestigious Beijing Film Academy. While Cai 
found photography’s ability of “recording reali-
ty” particularly intriguing, after delving deeper 
and deeper into the medium he slowly began to 
question the idea of photography being able to 
“capture reality.” 
“I suddenly realized that images are unreal, false, 
and deceptive….In fact images are just material 
objects, when you are obsessed with them, you 
are actually blurring the line between yourself 
and the material objects…The camera will always 
seduce you, but I can no longer think of a reason 
why after all I must snap a photo,” said Cai during 

an interview this past summer at his studio 
with Yibing Huang, who is a professor of 
Chinese at Conn.
Cai’s Chu room exhibition, “Off Target,” 
features a wide array of Cai’s works. While 
one can interpret his works in many differ-
ent ways, a major theme throughout Cai’s 
works is his emphasis on the constructed 
nature of photographs, the idea that while 
photographs may seem to capture one’s 
“reality,” photos are actually manipulations 
and are often constructed by the artist in 
specific ways. Unlike the conventional 
photographer, most of Cai’s images are 
not solely photos he snapped one day and 
edited. Throughout many of his pieces, Cai 
has recycled some of his own photographs 
as well as used other’s photographs that he  
salvaged, to construct new and sometimes 
abstract images.
One piece featured in the exhibition is a 
photograph that Cai took of the sea years 
ago. For this work, he decided to cut the 
photo in half in a diagonal. During Cai’s in-
terview with Professor Huang, Cai explains 
the inspiration behind this work, describing 
that “It [the photograph] no longer mat-
tered to me, so I cut it. But after the cut, 
the visual effect of this picture changed. 
There was something new being added to 
it…I dug out that series of pictures and 
made distinct edits to each one of them. At 
that time many of my friends saw them and 
thought that was quite novel. It was as if they had 
pushed photography one step further by treating 
an image as a material object. So I believe it is a 
direction available for further exploration.”
Another significant work featured in the exhi-
bition includes “Offer.” At first glance, “Offer” 
seems to be a picture of a darkroom set up. How-
ever as one studies the picture for longer, one will 
realize that this photograph’s darkroom is actually 
a constructed darkroom set. On the far right of 
the image, one can catch a glimpse of wires and 

details light fixtures signifying that this setup is 
actually a set that was constructed by someone.
When asked to comment what he would want 
to say to viewers of the exhibition, Cai said: “I 
think that our current time is flooded by images. 
When everyone is all producing images, you have 
to have this awareness, that is, don’t simply turn 
yourself into an image.”
“Off Target” is curated by East Asian Studies De-
partment head Professor Yibing Huang in collab-
oration with Connecticut College’s Chu-Griffis 
Asian Art Collection and Klein Sun Gallery in 
New York. • 

 HALLIE CARMEN
STAFF

rug and listened to one of George’s stories, Curious 
George Rides a Bike. In this story, George is gifted 
his own bicycle by his owner, the man with the 
yellow hat. Many students were already familiar 
with the monkey and were just waiting for him to 
get into trouble.

When the man with the yellow hat directed 
George to stay close to home on his bicycle, one 
student said, “Uh-oh! He’s not gonna!”

The student was right. George rode out into the 

street, ran into paperboys, visited a river, made his 
own boats, and finally ended up riding his bicy-
cle and playing the bugle in an animal show. The 
kids loved the story—they were both shocked and 
amused by George’s crazy adventures. They craned 
their necks to see the pictures and applauded when 
the story came to a close.

In 1939, the authors, Hans Augusto Rey and 
Margret Rey, fled Paris on self-assembled bicy-
cles after the Nazi invasion of France, carrying 
George and his story on their backs. They traveled 

for months through Spain, Portugal, and Brazil, 
and finally settled in New York City, where they 
connected with a publisher at Houghton Mifflin. 
George left the backs of his two creators in 1941 
and can be found in the backpacks of hundreds of 
young kids today. His antics continue to inspire 
youth to ask questions, use their imaginations, and 
explore their surroundings.

After the story, the kids were asked to draw their 
own pictures of Curious George or a scene from 
the book. Some chose to draw the river where 
George sailed his boats, others the animals from 
the animal show. They were all excited, picking and 
choosing colors carefully and adding interesting 
details. The students were incredibly inquisitive, 
compassionate, and creative.

According to the Children’s Program’s website, 
the program strives to function as a “model child 
and family-focused early childhood preschool 
program for young children of diverse back-
grounds and abilities.” It provides wonderful care 
for children of ages eighteen months to six years. 
Early childhood teachers, special education teach-
ers, social workers, therapists and administrators 
construct and implement a program that fosters 
healthy development.

The Program is based on an inclusion model 
in which students from a range of cultures, ages, 
and abilities learn together through play. Parents 
are involved in the Program, as well. They are 
able to observe classes and attend open houses, 
parent-child events, and specialty classes. The 
Children’s Program also collaborates with various 
schools and organizations in New London, and 
is accredited by the National Association for the 
Education of Young Children.

Many education and human development cours-
es at Connecticut College require service-learning, 
and students often choose to spend their time 

helping out in the Children’s Program—engag-
ing with the students and assisting the teachers. 
Several students in upper level courses in these 
departments also conduct extensive research at 

the Children’s program, often in partnership with 
Professor of Human Development Loren Marulis. 
But students who are not taking a class in either 
of these areas can also get involved. The Program 
always appreciates volunteers from the College, 
whether they stop by weekly, monthly, or just once 
to celebrate the anniversary of a beloved character 
like Curious George.

The Children’s Program is a vital part of the Con-
necticut College community, and a vital part of 
the young students’ and teachers’ lives. It provides 
unique care that starts children off on the right 
foot. It also provides Connecticut College students 
the opportunity to work with young children, learn 
about healthy development, and then set out and 
make their own marks on children’s lives in the 
local and global community. •

Celebrating Curious George at Conn Children’s Program

Spotlight on Cai Dongdong’s “Off Target”
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